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The Colorado Restorative Justice Council engages communities to create lifelong cultures of respect and responsibility. _________________________________
Melissa Westover, Practitioner/CCRJ Director (Chair): Sends regrets
Alice Price, Practitioner (Vice Chair): Present
Greg Brown, Chief Probation Officer, Twentieth Judicial District (Treasurer): Sends regrets
Spiro Koinis, Division of Youth Services Victim and Restorative Justice Services Coordinator (Past Chair): Present
Robb Miller, Deputy District Attorney, Nineteenth Judicial District: Present (by phone)
Mary Mc Ghee, Colorado Organization for Victim Assistance Board Member: Present
Lynne DeSousa, Colorado Department of Education: Sends regrets
Stacy Davis, Juvenile Justice Delinquency Prevention Council: Present (by phone)
Rebecca Oakes, Adult Parole Board: Present (by phone)
Pat Kelly, Juvenile Parole Board: Sends regrets
Monica Chambers, Department of Corrections: Sends regrets
Lynn Lee, Practitioner Pikes Peak Restorative Justice Council: Present
Martin Gonzales, Judge, 12th Judicial District: Present
Elizabeth Porter-Merrill, Public Defender State of Colorado: Sends regrets
Benito Garcia, Chief of Police Milliken, CO: Sends regrets
Luke Yoder, Executive Director Center for Restorative Programs, CCRJ Director: Present
Jennifer Gallegos- Practitioner member, The RJ Solution: Sends regrets
Vacant, Judicial Victim Advocate with RJ Experience seat: 
Vacant, Department of Public Safety, Division of Criminal Justice, Manager:

Facilitation by: Alice Price
Joint Meeting Facilitation by: Lisa Nelson and Luke Yoder
Brenidy Rice (SCAO): Present 
Matt Riede (Staff to Council SCAO): Present
Minutes taken by: Shannon Sliva (morning) Lynn Lee (afternoon) 
Guests:  Kerri Schmitt, Shannon Sliva, Sheryl Wilson, Rep. Lee (afternoon)
[bookmark: _GoBack]RJ COUNCIL MINUTES
Regular Meeting 
October 27, 2017 9a-3p
Community Congregational Church of Manitou Springs
103 Pawnee Avenue 
Manitou Springs, CO 80829 

1. Council Business: Alice called the meeting to order at 9:15; counting those on the phone, a quorum was declared. 

a. Minutes: Jack is no longer available to take minutes; creating minutes from several hours of tapes has been burdensome for Matt. The August 2017 minutes will be ready for review at the December meeting.  Shannon and Lynn will assist Alice with minutes for today. Shannon may be able to assign a student to take minutes at the December meeting (12/15/17 in Golden) and possibly into 2018.  
b. Judicial Victim Advocate Representative: Need to fill Judicial Victim Advocate seat vacated by Matt.  Greg has three potential nominees, with a recommended top candidate, but is waiting for remaining bio’s/clearance. The names were presented to Council, along with recommended top candidate.  Spiro requests that bios and recommendation of top candidate be distributed by email to Council when available, with a short period to express any questions or concerns.  No further Council action will be required to move forward with submitting one or more nominees to Judicial, once these steps are completed. 
c. Division of Criminal Justice Representative: Meg Williams has resigned from the Council. She contacted Kelly Kissel, Office of Victim Programs manager at DCJ, to identify someone from her staff.  She has recommended Kim Branham, who holds a state VRA portfolio, for this appointment. However, Kim Branham has a reoccurring VRA meeting the forth Friday of each month and would not be able to attend Council meetings if the schedule remained the same for 2018. This appointment is still tentative, so Council brainstormed three other possible names for consideration if Kim Branham is unable to serve as DCJs appointment. 
d. Department of Education Representative: Robin has resigned from the Council. Lynne DeSousa, who oversees PBIS for the Department, has been appointed to fill this vacancy by the Commissioner of Education.
e. Executive Committee Member: Per the by-laws, a systems-based member should be elected to the Vice Chair role for 2018. This normally involves a commitment to serve as Chair the following year and “Past Chair” on the Executive Committee the third year. Mary requests that a communication be sent to all on the Council, describing the role and responsibilities involved and setting a timeframe within which system-based members are invited to express interest in the position to the Executive Committee, in advance of the December meeting.
f. 2018 Meeting Schedule: It was decided to defer any decision on next year’s meeting schedule to the December meeting, due to turnover on Council and today’s absence of several current members. Matt will tentatively reserve the fourth Friday slots at the Golden location for 2018: Feb, April, June, August, October, December; however, this will be confirmed or changed during the December meeting. 

2. FY 18 Budget: Matt has reformatted the FY18 budget sheet and walked the group through this. Currently, there is a $44,705.10 surplus for FY18 which remains to be allocated before June 30th. Discussion of several possible allocations included:  technical assistance for funded programs, funding an additional program, issuing mini-grants for targeted needs, supporting rising demands for school trainings, national conference planning, the DA/Defender education initiative, and contracting for assistance with Matt’s large portfolio.  Brenidy reminded Council of time constraints for various options, such as putting out RFPs or establishing new contracts. She and Luke just met with the funded programs, and Luke shared mounting concerns in the area of data collection and evaluation,  including the lack of site-specific reports from OMNI and continued use of data points that were designed for pre-file diversion and do not address the expanded and divergent programming areas of school/prevention and post-file.  Before transitioning to the FaciliCase database, outcomes for these different types of programs need to be built out.  We are also lacking in victim data. Given Council’s multi-year investment in these data collection and evaluation efforts, these needs emerged as the top priority for action.  Mary motioned/seconded by Lynn:  to empower the Council staff and the Funded Programs subcommittee on Data/Evaluation to address the identified data and evaluation needs and to allocate up to the amount of the FY18 budget surplus towards these needs.  The motion passed with abstentions from Luke, the director of a funded program, and Spiro. The Data/Evaluation subcommittee of the Funded Programs committee will be reactivated and will convene as soon as possible.  Mary and Spiro from the Funded Programs committee will provide Council leadership to the subgroup, along with Luke and representatives from the other two Pilot sites, Council staff and any other technical experts needed. The subcommittee will report on strategies and expenditures by the December Council meeting.  If it appears that the full amount of budget excess will not be needed for this effort, Council will return to the discussion of other potential budget allocations for FY18. 

3. FY 19 Budget: Matt is optimistic that our spending authority will increase by $230,000 in FY19. We will not have final legislative approval until as late as May of 2018, making it difficult to put out RFP’s or contracts to be effective July 1.  He presented two possible options for fy19, in terms of funded programs. If we receive the increased spending authority and fund the existing funded programs with the current 20% step down formula, we would have about $360,000 surplus in FY19 for other priority activities. If we fund the current programs without a step down, we would have about $175,000 surplus in FY19 for other activities. Both budget scenarios also include a $100,000 line item for potential funding for the PD/DA Education Initiative or other initiatives.  Matt recommends the option of no step down in funding for existing programs for next year, in order to stabilize current programs – some of which are struggling to secure other funding.  He recommends as well that Council consider not issuing an RFP for funding new programs, so as not to increase administrative oversight demands for funded programs for the coming year.  No action was taken on his recommendations, but discussion ensued as to expectations regarding funding step downs and whether Council’s policy has been clearly set and communicated in the past.  Matt will provide Council with a summary of what he has found in past minutes and other Council documents regarding this matter. 

4. Funded Programs: Luke reported that the funded programs met recently and are having conversations about how they can better work together and provide mentorship to one another in various stages of program implementation.  As noted earlier, data and evaluation needs are central challenges, as well as how to cultivate long-term sustainability. One related challenge is that programs that do have multiple funding sources have to report unduplicated participant numbers and data to each funder.  How can Council capture needed data on all relevant RJ practices being implemented by a program, to enhance our research base, even while some of this data may also be counted toward another funding source?  The lack of a common database and evaluation tools for all state-issued RJ funds has been a perennial problem.  Is this something Council should attempt to address with state agencies?  Council also discussed the possibility of providing micro-grants or other technical assistance on topics such as alternative funding sources for RJ or strategies for navigating community-specific barriers to RJ development. Spiro noted that such resources could be made available not just to funded programs, but to any communities exploring RJ options around the state.  

5. OMNI:  OMNI has the final FY17 evaluation report ready for review, which now includes some of the narrative edits requested by Council following the first draft presented at the August meeting, as well as recidivism figures.  Luke noted that the final numbers, especially related to recidivism, are being questioned by the funded programs. For example, youth who were screened out during the process are being included along with youth who successfully completed RJ, for purposes of recidivism statistics. He asked that the funded programs be given some additional time to review and comment on the report, before it is posted on the website or shared publicly with the legislature or other entities.  Matt will send out the report, marked “draft,” and allow an additional 10-day review period. Council and funded programs are asked not to distribute the report until this process is complete.  As noted earlier, questions have arisen regarding evaluation measures going forward. Questions related to victim data, as well as to appropriate measurements for both prevention and post-file interventions, will be addressed by the Data/Evaluation subcommittee.

6. Victim Outreach:  Participation from victims in the Funded programs has been low, and the only measurement of victim outcomes is at the post-point (no pre-test).  This led to further discussion about victim outreach.  Lynn wondered whether additional training and technical assistance on victim outreach might be of benefit to the funded programs, as well as to RJ programs and practitioners around the state in general.  Luke shared that outreach to victims and collecting victim data is prioritized by the funded programs, but many low-level juvenile offenses may not have direct personal victims or the victims may have limited harm, and thus low motivation to participate.  Lynn also shared that she and Matt gave a workshop on HRVOD at the recent COVA conference. It was well-attended and participants seemed highly engaged. They were surprised that the question of availability of RJ options in cases of domestic violence and sexual assault came up, since these are statutorily excluded offenses and typically areas of strong push-back from the victim community. Lynn would be interested in exploring this more in the coming year, including consideration of possible legislative amendments in the future.  Caution was expressed as to how this might be broached, including the importance of “listening before speaking” to the victim community. Also, we do not yet have specially trained facilitators or good research on how this has been addressed in other locations outside of Colorado. Given that a variety of other victim outreach issues have arisen in recent months, including implementation strategies for Shannon’s grant and COVA’s recent offer to help facilitate RJ/Victim Advocate cross-training and dialogue around Colorado, Alice suggested that Council consider establishing a new committee on victim issues – to collect and help process a variety of victim-specific concerns - as part of our strategic planning and committee restructuring in December. It was mentioned that Monica’s recently released video has proven to be an invaluable resource as we move forward in victim outreach efforts.

7. RJ Council’s Website: Lynn, Shannon and Luke are leading up the website review. Lynn reported on conversations so far about updating the provider directory. They have outlined suggested changes and have received permission from Matt to work directly with our web developer, to establish the best mechanisms for making these changes and for keeping the site updated annually moving forward. Shannon has a student who will help with this, and also will outreach to programs and practitioners around the state not yet listed in the directory.

8. DA/PD Education Project Update: Pete Lee provided an update on a recent meeting between Beth McCann, Denver DA, Doug Wilson, State Public Defender, and a subgroup of Council members led by Liz Porter-Merrill who are interested in forwarding a DA/Defender education initiative.  The initial impetus for the initiative was to strengthen awareness of RJ in both the DA and Defender arenas statewide, to help promote RJ implementation in general and as a strategic step toward building consensus regarding confidentiality guidelines for RJ in Colorado.  The conversation began at the CDAC level, but more recently has narrowed to dialogue between the State Public Defender and the Denver DA.  Matt forwarded a letter of intent to the Council that Liz had sent earlier in the morning, setting out an agreement between Beth and Doug and requesting Council support. Although there was not time to read and review the letter in detail during the meeting, the initial response was that it did not reflect the original plan for a statewide initiative nor was it primarily an education/awareness model. Rather it is proposing a Denver-specific pilot program for RJ implementation.  The proposal will need further discussion relative to the fy19 budget allocation for education/TA initiatives, and also relative to whether it is more of an RJ program funding request that may need to be part of an open funding cycle. Matt will coordinate with Melissa to send an acknowledgement of receipt and let the parties know the proposed agreement is under consideration by the Council. Hopefully Liz can be available to share more background on the proposal at our December meeting.

9. Legislation Update: Alice provided an update on the legislative subcommittee’s work related to 2018. Conversations with Pete Lee, as well as Terry Scanlon from SCAO, underscored that more preparatory work is needed to pursue a successful piece of confidentiality legislation. The subcommittee does not recommend pursuing that this year, but rather continuing to work on DA and Defender support and efforts at outreach to the victim community. It may also consider non-legislative alternatives, such as a Chief Justice directive, changes in the criminal rules of procedure, and model confidentiality agreements for us in local settings. The subcommittee does recommend moving ahead again with an amendment to allow reimbursement to Council members. As this falls under “administration of the courts,” Terry can forward this through Judicial channels on our behalf. If approved, he suggests looking for one or more rural representatives to sponsor the Bill, in support of securing rural and non-Front Range representation on the Council.  One option may be Crowder from the Alamosa area. Pete also suggested Willett from Grand Junction. Mary added the precedent of other state committees/boards allowing reimbursement should be cited as well.  While having testimony from rural constituents may be helpful, Luke stressed that he would like to see Council members from the Front Range speak out as allies for this amendment. Alice, Mary and Matt will work in drafting the narrative for Terry to use in forwarding our request. Matt also noted that Council will need to establish policies for reimbursement, though one option is to adopt existing Judicial policies. No other legislative proposals related to RJ are currently being considered for the upcoming session. 

10. The business meeting  was adjourned at 12:30 p.m.  This was followed by a joint lunch, introductions, and dialogue with the CCRJD group, representing RJ Program Directors from around Colorado and facilitated by CCRJD rep to Council Luke Yoder and CCRJD’s vice-chair Lisa Nelson.
a. NACRJ:  Sheryl Wilson, President of NACRJ, was introduced as a visitor to the meeting. She shared about selection of Colorado for the upcoming national conference, her excitement about the work being done here on a statewide basis by Council and CCRJD, and the planning process underway for the conference.  Pete Lee added his perspective on “what Colorado brings to RJ that is different than other states”:  State Council, broad legislation and dedicated funding. However, he added the caution that we all need to continue engaging champions and nurturing RJ, as there could be a time when these state supports might not be so strong.
b. RJ Council’s Legislative Mandate:   Alice reviewed some history of the Council, including its statutory creation in 2007, its specifically-defined membership, and its mandated purposes as set out by legislation:  central repository, development and support of RJ programs, education/training, and technical assistance for RJ programs. In 2013, legislation also added a surcharge to create a special fund for RJ development in Colorado, allowing Council to begin funding specific programs and activities around the state.  Matt reviewed the formation of the initial four pilot projects and the addition of other funded programs in the past two years.  Several of these programs were represented in the CCRJD group. 
c. Formation of CCRJD: Lisa reviewed the history of CCRJD, which began as an informal association in 2007. It is now in process of finalizing its non-profit and 501c3 status. Membership consists of RJ organizations, either public or not-for-profit entities. For-profit enterprises and individuals fall outside current membership guidelines.  CCRJD has been involved in developing practice and training standards and offers mutual support and mentoring among its members.  They have also had an annual joint meeting with the Council for the past few years. A visioning retreat is planned for early 2018. 
d. Brainstorm re potential collaborations between CCRJD and RJ Council: The bulk of the joint session was dedicated to identifying potential areas of collaboration between the two groups. A list of ideas is attached.  Ideas were not evaluated or prioritized, but will be available to both groups to incorporate into their upcoming strategic planning sessions.
e. Closing reflections:  Sheryl Wilson, who also attended portions of the Council and CCRJD morning meetings, offered some closing reflections to the group. These centered primarily around the need to diversify the ethnic/racial make-up of our groups and to ensure that the communities being served by RJ in Colorado have voices at the table.
The joint meeting adjourned at 3 p.m., with encouragement by Deb Witzel and Lynn Lee to attend the planning committee mtg. for the 2019 National conference, immediately following. 
Brainstorm of Ideas for Potential Collaboration – Joint RJ Council & CCRJD session Oct. 27, 2017
(in no particular rank)

· CCRJD members provide T.A. to Council-funded programs (and others), such as capacity-building, diverse funding streams, and other sustainability issues
· Jointly-sponsored and/or separate  training offerings, including webinar-based trainings linked to RJColorado website
· Both groups are forming victim-specific subcommittees; collaborate on victim outreach/engagement strategies: training RJ programs/facilitators to engage victims; cross-trainings & dialogue between RJ programs/facilitators and Victim Advocates; work at this with statewide, as well as local context strategies
· Specialized trainings on topics such as RJ possibilities/limitations in Title IX sexual misconduct or  sexual assault/d.v. cases
· Develop pamphlets, pocketcards, psa’s for statewide campaign jointly sponsored to promote RJ organizations, activities, the website, etc.
· Cross-network with other professionals re RJ and possible RJ cross-overs for their work and their clients (e.g., therapists, social workers, etc.)
· Develop/strengthen “communities of practice” groups for mutual support and as places to connect those who are searching for places to tie in or ways to get their questions answered
· Promote training standards through options such as quarterly trainings around the state (or by webinar) on the standards; trainings for trainers events
· Improve website directory to work better for those listing and for those searching listings
· Regularize more communications between our two groups beyond one annual joint session, such as sharing minutes, regular exec comm. to exec comm. check-in’s, a second joint session
· CCRJD will need to raise some funds to build their capacity; are there ways Council might assist with funding?
· Set up mentoring opportunities between more experienced program directors and new program directors
· Continue discussions around issues related to quality assurance, monitoring, and regulation of RJ practitioners; have Tyler present on the Maryland model for quality assurance developed for community mediation practices
· Culture Change campaign: drill down with contacts at state and local levels with key influencers, such as legislators, local public officials, judges, DA’s, etc., to create deeper institutionalization of the culture of RJ – don’t rely on just a few individual champions who may move on
· Work together on legislative goals, including creating more grassroots awareness of need for certain key areas of policy change such as confidentiality
· Once the OMNI data/evaluation report gets a final edit, think of creative ways to use this information in various sectors statewide and locally
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